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The meeting was called to order at 10 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 86, SPECIAL PROGRAMMES OF ECONOMIC ASSISTArlCE, REPORTS OF THE
SECRETARY-GENERAL (~ntinued) (A/C.4/42/L.12)

1. Mr. MAHMOUD (Lebanon) introduced draft resolution A/C.2/42/L.12 on assistance
for the reconstruction and development of Lebanon, which noted with deep concern
the grave deterioration of the economic situation in Lebanon in 1986, a
particularly difficult year for his countr~. Emphasis was also placed on t.he need
to fill the vacant po~t of United Nations Co-ordinator of Assistance for the
Reconstruction and Development of Lebanon. He hoped that the draft resolution
would be adopted by consensus and that all delegations would join those of Cyrpus,
Jordan, Saudi Arabia and the United Kingdom in sponsoring it.

AGENDA ITEM Q2, DEVELOPMENT AND INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC CO-OPERATION (continued)
(A/42/3, 178, 313, 344, 352. 354, 357, 359, 381, 386, 407, 410, 411, 417, 474, 477,
549, 603, 604 and Corr.l, 605)

(c) EFFECTIVE MOBILIZATION AND INTEGRATION OF WOMEN IN DEVELOPMENT' REPORTS OF
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/42/273 and Add.l, 508, E/1986/24)

(e\ ENVIRONMENT (continued) (A/42/25, 427 and 514, A/C.2/42/L.3)

(f) DESERTIFICATION AND DROUGHT (continued) (A/42/501 and 635, A/C. 2/42/1.. 2, L.8
and L.IO)

(g) HUMAN S£1TLEMENTS (~ontinued) (A/42/8, 183 and 378)

(h) SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY FOR DEVELOPMENT' REPORT OF THE INTERGOVERNMENTAL
COMMI·rTEE ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY FOR DEVELOPMENT (continued) (A/42/37)

(i) NEW lNTERNATIONAL HUMAN ORDER' MORAL ASPECTS OF DEVELOPMENT' REPORT OF THE
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/42/527)

2. Mr. BEN MOUSSA (Morocco) said that the environment was mankind's new frontier
but it might be the last "nless current development models changed. The report of
the World Commission on Environment and Development made it clear that conservation
of the world environment was an imperative, rather than a choice, for eronomic
development.

3. In recent years, environmental problems had come to be regarded as something
to ~ t~~kled in the future, by others. Massive educational campaigns - perhaps
even a revolution in thinking - were needed to m0bilize the internatio~al community
~or the Earth's survival. Environmental protection efforcs must take into account
the cyclical relationship between the utilization of limit~d resources, population
pressures, scientific and technolvgical progress and development needa.
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4. T"le cur rent- halance in the highly complex WO! ecosystem was the result. of an
ideology. dating back tu the Industrial Revolutioh_ dccordinq to which man's
dominanc~ required the submission of nature: instead of working in harmony with
nature. man constructed development models which were destroying him together with
his environment. For economic development to be CL patible with the forces of
nature, the link be~ween production or consumption patterns on the one hand and
ecological halance on the other must b~ acknowledged.

'). At the for tietll sess ion of the Gener al Assembly, h is delegation had submitted
a resolution pntitled "Patterns of consumption: qualitative aspects of
development". which had drawn attention to the interrelationships between
popllation, resources, env ironment and development. The concept of consumption
patterns must be incorporated l.lto any global awroach to the problem of ecological
development. It was to be hoped that the case studies and monographs prepared in
thilt connection by the United Nations Resel'lrch Institute for Social Development
would help to evaluate the basic social and economic needs of peoples and the
qual itative aspects of development.

6. He concurred with the World Commission on Environment and Development that the
principal thff'ats to the env ~ronment were to be found no longer in the North but in
the South. According to FAO, the forests of the developing world would be the most
endangered ecosystem by the end of the century, as wood provided over 90 per cent
of all the energy used in developing countries and tte world deforestation rate was
10 tim~s higher than thE" rate of reforestation. Furthermore, since 40 per cent of
the world's species lived in tropical forents, the death of the forest ecosystem
threatened thousands of species of plants and animals with extinction. The
developinq world was also experiencing serious problems caused by the widespread
use of herbicides and insecticides ane by water pollution dnd, while much less
spectacular than the disasters which had occurred at Bhopal and Chernobyl, those
problems wer_e u] t imately far more lethal.

7. The time had come for action, and the United" Nations had a critical role t...'
play in promoting multil&teral efforts, because the developing world could not
espouse the cause of environmental development withcut adequ&te support or
clear-cut progress in the democratization of international relations.

8. Hp hoped that the repor t of the Wor Id Commiss ion wOUlti become a un iver sal
covenant on the environment that would bind successive generations and that the
four th Un ited Na t:'ons Development Decade would be a decade for development and the
environment. To that end, his delegation was prepared to join in sponsoring any
draft resolution on the environment.

9. Mr. CHUPRIKOV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) said that, while the
report of the World Commission on Environment and Development had rightly
emrhasized the dangers involved in the development of nuclear energy, his
delegation believed that attention should have been drawn to the ecological
problems caused by fuel-burning electric power stations. The failure to mention
those problems. as well as a number of other omh:sions, had left the report
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aomewhat incomplete. The international community should endeavour to strengthen
the basic international agreements on the environment and tak~ steps to prevent any
attempt to circumvent or violate them.

10. The UNEP Governing Council had made great headway in preparing the
Environmental Perspective to the Year 2000 and Beyond. The ~oviet Union believed
that the conclusions and recommendations of the report of the Brundtland Commission
and the Environment Perspective could be used to good effect in the preparation of
a system-wide medium-term progranme of action for protecting the environment, in
re.pect of the period 1991-1995. The programme of action, which should stress the
need to prevent the harmful et fects of the arms race on the env ironment, would be a
practical step in the development of a global strategy for environmental protection
and the efficient use of natural resources. m~EP could play a leading role in the
development of buch a strategy. In that respect the experience of the Economic
Comma.ion for Europe (ECE), in which work was being completed on a strategy for
protecting the environment in Europe to the year 2000 and b~yond, was also of
interest.

11. The Soviet Union was prepared to ascist in co-ordinating concerted action for
protecting the env:.-onment, giving due consideration to all ideas and proposals, in
order to enable the General Assembly to adopt concrete, a~tion-oriented

recommendations at its forty-second session. In any programme of co-operation for
the solution of ecological problems, the development interests of the developing
countries must be taken fully into account,

12. On the whole, the Soviet Union supported the drafl resolution which the UNEP
Governing Council had suggested for adoption by the General Assembly, but a number
of proposals in the draft would result in unjustifiably broadening the Programme's
mandate in the matter of mobilizing the United Nations system to ensure sustainable
development. Such proposals rightfully fell wi thin the purview of many other
intergovernmental bodies, partic~larly the Economic and Social Council, which
played the central co-ordinating role in the United Nations syst.em in matters of
development. Such shortcomings should be rectified in the discussion on the draft
resolution.

13. The Soviet Union supported the activities of UNEP in combating desertification
and drought. Soviet scient:fic and planning institutions co-op~rated actively with
UNEP and other bodies and specialiZed agencies of the United Nations eystem
rendering scientific and technological assistance to developing countries in their
efforts to combat desertification and drought.

14. Science and technology played a key role in development, and the question of a
global 6trategy for scientific and technological progress could be considered by
the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development, w\ th t.he
active participation of the Advisory Committee and the United Nations Centre for
Science and Technology taking into consideraHon the relevant activities of UNEP
and other United Nations bodies and specialized agencies.

/ ...



A/C.2/42/SR.23
English
Page "

(Mr. Chuprikov, USSR)

15. The SO'iet Union attached great importance lo the implement.ation of Economic
and Social Council resolution 1987/79, entitled "Cross-organlzational review of the
medium-term plans of the organizations of ~he United Nations SySL'"'' and programme
analysis in the area of 3cience and technology for developm~nt". The
Intergovernmental Committee on SCIence and Technology for Development should st.p
up its efforts to co-ordinate the activities of th~ Unite~ Nations system in that
area.

16. The Soviet Union, together with oth~r socialis~ countries, would continue to
seek ways of uniting the efforts of. all States with a view to using sc~ence and
technology exclusively for peaceful purposes and tor solving pressing sociftl and
.conomic problems. At the recent forty-third extraordinary meeting of the •••• ion
of the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance (CMEA), the BOcialis .. S~ates had
stressed the 1 lceful and constructive objectivos of the Comprehensive Program~ of
Scientific and Technological Progress of the Countries Members of CMEA up to the
Year 2000 and had reaffirmed their willingness to co-ordinate their activities with
those of other interested States.

17. His delegation supported the activit~'3 of the International Year of Shelter
for the Homeless and commended the United Nations Centre for Human
Settlements (Habitat) on its contribution. The Soviet Union would continue to
participate actively in internation~l co-operation in the area of hlwan settlements.

18. In recent years, the United Nations had done much to enhance the effective
integration of women in dev~lopment. His delegation supported the ~~~eral approach
j?roposed by the Secretary-General in hi(l report on progress in the preparation of
the first regular update of the world survey on the role of women in development
(A/42/508). However, in preparing the update, more attention should be given to
the social and economic costs of external debt, protectionism and restructuring
programmes from the point of view of their effect on the statuH of women. With
regard to the Secretary-General's report on strengthening the work of the United
Nations in integrating women effectively in econmic programr..es and activities
(A/42/273), he emphasized that the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies, together
with the decisions adopted at Mexico City and Copenhagen, were '"h, most
comprehensive intergovernmental mandates for United Nations act!~it~ea in that
area. The upcoming cross-organizational analysis of United Nations programmes for
the advancement of women, to be held in 1989, should fully reflect the
implementation of the Forward-looking Strategies in all areas. Hie delegation had
been surpr1fled that document A/42/273/Add.l failed to mention tne participation of
women in the strengthening of international peace and co-operation, since that was
one of the important elements in the mandate of the United Nations for integrating
women in the development process.

19. Mr. GRECU (Romania), speaking on agenda item 82 (h). said that mankind was
witnessing the rreatest scientific and technological rev. lution in history.
Romania was stUdying the increasingly powerful role scienc~ ar.1 technology played
in the life of thp. Romanian people and in internation~l relations. A scientific
and educational congress had been held lit Bu-::harest in 1986, at which the President
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of his country had affirm. 1 that scient ""as the most powerful force for economic
and social progress.

20. Recent discoveries and developments had indeed changed the means of production
and man's place in the production process. 'rhe large-scale application of those
developments had brought about major 8tru~tural changes in the economy and
society. New technologies also had implications for economic and social
development at the ,""rld level: they must be used to help the developing countries
develop their industry, increase their agricultural output, eradicate poverty and
meet their energy needs. So far, however, the developing countries had played a
very small part in the new scientific and technological :evolution. Bciance and
technology were being monopolized by some countries anrl used to exert plessure on
weaker countries and peoples. The use of so much of mankind's vast s~ientiflc

potential for military purposes was an anom-.ly which threatened the indepenrlence
and security of peoples and world peace. Inequali ties amon<] States were on thl'
ri~e as countries that lacked the new technologies hecame dependent on others,
whereas all countries should have full access to the fruits of modern science and
technology.

21. His delegation was pleased with the outcome of the debate at the ninth session
of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and Technology for Development on the
role of new technologies ir. economic and social dev210pment and fully supported
that Committee's resolution 3 (IX). It also supported the recomwendation in
resolution 1 (IX) that the General Assembly should, at its forty-fourth session,
commemorate the tenth anniversary of the adoption of the Vienna Programme of Action
for Science and Technology tor Development. At that session, the item on sci£nce
und technology for development should be cons idered by the plenary Assembl y ra ther
than by the Second Committee, ano there should be a substantive debate on the item
in addition to the commemorative ceremony. He suggested that a second United
Nations conference on science and technology for development might be held to
strenghen th~ role of the Organization and the specialized agpncies in promoting
greater international co-operation in that field.

22. Mr. SUPRA (Observer, Council for Mutual Economic Assistance) said that the
Bocbl ist couritr ies had cons istently stressed the nepd for all countr ies to pool
their efforts in order to ensure stable, reliable, predictable and equitable
conditions for development, the normalization of intern"tional economIc relations
and international economic security. The drastic deterioration of the
intern~ti0na1 eco~omic clim&te in recent years had had a negative effect on the
developing countries. The problem of foreign indehtedness had assumed global
dimensions, and could be solved only through a global and just settlement which
took into account the interests of the debtor-countries, particularly the
developing countries, and the stable and harmonious development of the world
economy. Curtailment of the arms race, the divers!on of part of the funds l".hus
re leased to boost development aid, would help solve t.he problem of indebtedness.
The position of principle of the socialist countries on ways to solve the
foreign-debt problem as well as on a number of other problems besetting developing
countries was set forth in a document entitled "Oil overcoming hackwardness and
establishing a new international economic order".
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23. The socialist countries continued to develop economic and scientific and
technological co-operation with the developing countrjes on a basis of equality and
mutu~l advantage. The trade anrl ,;unomic relations of CMEA with developing
countries were directed towards steady growth. In ke.ping with its basic position
on strict observance of the right of every people freely to choose their Bocial and
economic system and paths of development, the CMEA countries were prepared to
continue promoting various forms of economic co-operation with developing countries
on the basis of long-term agreements and programmes.

24. The further development of the CMEA countries and of their reciprocal
cQ-operation opened up new opportunities for trade, economic, scientific and
technological relations with all countries. An accord had been reached on the
establishment of co-operation between CMEA and the Latin American Economic System,
and ~ dialogue between CMEA and the European Economic Community had been resumed.
CMEA called upon the United Nations to play a greater role ir solving global and
economi~ problems and to strengthen its role in the developm~nt of economic,
scientific and technological co-operation and '"as prepared to contribute to the
achievement 0: those objectives.

25. Mr. ESSY (Cote d'Ivoire) said that the issues discussed in the report of the
World Comr.. ission on Environment and Development were of particular importance to
countries such J8 his which based th~ir development on agric,lture. In the case of
C8te d'Ivoire, environmental problems centred on man's relationship with the forest
which, by virtue of its rich soil and regular rainfall, was the source of the
nation's ~uccess aA a producer of agrtcultural commodities and prOVided Buffi lent
food nnd water.

26. The forest's ecological balance must be maintained, but the rapid development
of agriCUlture had affected his country's forest co~er whioh had shrunk by an
average of 327,000 hectares a year for the past 2G years. That in turn had caused
a drop in raL:fall and more violent harmattans in coastal areas. Drought was a
mounting problem in forest rec;ions and the desert was fast encroaching on the
savannah. As the afforestattQn rate w~s approac~ing the dangerous minimum of
lO per cent, changes in the ecosystem were threatening to become irreversible.
C8te d'Ivoire had consequently taken precautione at the national, regional and
international levels to combat deforestation.

27. At the national level, 4.7 million hectares of foc~st land had been classified
in 1978 as a permanent forest reserve. The Forestry Service had established eight
national parks and three natural reserves, with a total area of nearly 2 million
hectares. The main thrust, however, had been directed towards halting
deforestation by planting selected species and restoring the ecological balance
through action at the political, economic anG commercial level.. In May 1987, a
national conference had been held to assess the impact of the country's efforts and
to determine way'" of improving the situation in the future.

28. At the regional level, C~te d'Ivoire was working with other West African and
North African countries to combat desertlfication. The resolution on that SUbject,
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introd~ced by his delegation at the thirty-ninth session of the General Assembly,
had led to a conference sponsored by the United Nations Sudano··Sahelian Office i'l
Cote d'Ivoire in 1985 which had confirmed the link between deforestation ~nd

spreading desertification.

29. At the inter~ational level, hi~ aelegation p1a~d great hope in intensified
multilateral action, as recommended in the report of the W~r1d Commissicn. The
international community's heightened interest in environmenlal problems WllS l.hus
encouraging. The agreement of lJrincip1e between the two major nuclear Powers to
~ismantle short-range and mid-range nuclellr missiles was particularly welcome, as
vas the conclusion of an international agreement for the protection of the ozone
layer. His country was co-operating actively with FAO in the conte::~ of the
Tropical FOlests Action Plan. Cote d'Ivoire's efforts to rehabilitate its forests
v.r~ supported by a number of multilateral agencies, including the World Bank and
the African Dovelopment Bank. It waS to be hoped that more agencies would join in
providing support, since environmental challenges were o"4n too much for
individual countries to meet by themselves. Cote d'Ivoire had also become a member
of the International Tropical Timber Organization.

30. Mr. SVENSON (SWeden), speaking on behalf of Der"'1rk, Finland. Iceland, Norway
and Sveden, commended the report of the World Commission on Environment and
Development, and the UNEP Governing Council's Environmental ~e~spective to the
Year 2000 and Beyond. The impressive list of recommendations for ~ational and
international action in the Perspective reflected a broad consensus on meaSure~ for
promoting sustainable development. The Nordic countries ~upported the draft
resolutions of the UNEP Governin<.t Council on th.~ Environmental Perspective and on
the report of the World Commission.

31. The role of environmental and natural resources agencies in advising and
assisting other agencies should be strengthened and non-governmental organizations,
industry and the scientific community had a very central role to play. Governments
should keep in touch with each uther when applying the concept of sustainable
development which should be incorporated in the objectives of the multilateral
development and financial institutions, but discussions on the environmental
dimension of development assistance ghould be based on a genuine dia10guG b~tween

the co-operating partners, taking fully into account the priorities of the
recipient countries. Larger transfers of resources to developing countries were
vital to the sustainable development process.

32. The Nordic cowntries welcomed the decision of the UNEP Governing Council that
UNEP's clearing-house mechanism should focus on assisting developing countries to
increasing their capacity for promoting sustainable development by supporting
policy pl~nning and institution-building. Corresponding efforts by the whole range
of multilateral and bilateral development assilltance agencies would also be very
velcome.

33. The joint asseSAment of the risks resulting from the po11utlon of the ozone
layer and the joint action agreed upon at Montreal were a breakthrough in
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intergovernmental environmental co-operation. The assessment and review of control
measures, to begin in 1990, should be thorough and, if necessary, further meaaures
should be agreed upon. The Nordic ~inisters for the Environment intended to
propose the implementation of further eteps for reducing the consumption of
ozone-depleting substances in the Nordic countries. The decision by the Governing
Council on global climate change was also of fundamentAl importance.

34. The Nordic countries attached great importance to the adoption of the London
guidelines for the exchange of information on chemicals in international trade arid
were prepared to wc.ek constructively in the Working Group set up to continue the
search for ways of applying the principle of "prior informed consent-.

35. The Cairo guidelines and principles for the environmentaily sound management
of hazcrdous wastes was another important achievement. The Nordic countries
supported and would participate in efforts to negotiate a global convention on the
control of transboundary moveme~tB of hazardous wastes.

36. III his report on desertification and drought, the Secretary-General had
stressed that desert1fication control should be an integral part of national
development prioriti~s. The responsibility for national and regional plans of
action to combat desertification lay with the affected countries, but both
bilateral and multilateral donors should match those efforts by contributing more
resources, but care should be taken to avoid duplication. In that context, the
Nordic Gover~ents welcomed the decision of the UNEP Governing Council to review
the activities of the United Nations SUdano-Sahelian Office.

37. In March 1988, the UNEP Governing COuncil would meet for a special se.sion on
the system-wide medium-term environment p~ogramme, and States would have the
opportunity to a~ree on a programme for dealing with environmental problems at
their source by re-orienting policies and programmes in major economic and &Ocial
sectors.

I
38. Mrs. PERI<OVIC (Yugoslavia) said that the international community had
recognized the need for urgent measures to avoid a world-wide environmental
catastrophe. Of particular importance wa~ ~h~ recog~ition that environmental
issues were clo6~ly linked with development. According to the report of the world
Commission, poverty was a major cause - as well as an effect - of environmental
degradation. In addition, heavy exte,rnal debt and the debt-servicing burden,
unfavourable terms of trade, prote~tionism, and diminished capital flows to
developing countries h~d contributor'! to:> sp.rious environmental tteterioration in many
countries. In order to reverse th,st situation, international economic co-operation
should be strengthened and financial assistance to developing countries
substantially increased in order to achieve sustainable development. The position
of the developing countries was set forth in the Declaration of the Ministers for
Foreign Affairs of the Grou~ of 77 (A/42/604).

39. In the early 1970s, Yugoslavia ~ad 9tarted to protect the environment. The
right of citizens to a healthy e.'vironment and the obligation of society to ensure
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proper con~itions ~or exercising that riqht were proclaimed in th~ 1974
Con.titution. On~ reason for making trat right a constitutional principle was that
the period of a'lcelerated economic development and lndu~trlallzation had, until the
mid-l~70s, failed to establish a proper correlation between development and
envirolwental protection. The C~ernobyl disaster had heightened public conc~rn

about the dangers of nuclear p0-'lutlon and her country was conside,ing banning the
con.tructio~ of nuclear plants until the year 2000.

40. 'ttact,ing great importance to co-operation at all levels, Yugoslavia was one
of t' •• 16 littoral States participating in the UNEP project to protect the
Mediterranean from pollution.

u. With regard to human settlements, she welcomed, inter alie., the Global Shelter
Strategy to the Year 2000, adding that her country had in ... tiated activities to mark
the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless.

42. As a devl)loping country, Yugoslavia ~ad consistantly emphasized the nep.d for
greater intel:national co-operation in science and technology Ac,;ordillgly, it had
worked for implementation of the Vien~a Progr~mme of Action for fuller
incorporaL..:m of science and technology into the develcpment process of all
countr ies, particularl~ the developinq c=ountr ies, an-l fully supported the
Inter;Dvernmcntal Committee o~ Science an~ Technology for Development and th.·
Centre for Scieroee and Technology for Development.

43. Mr. MOYA PALENCIA (Mexico) praised the report of the World Commission which
offered n~w approaches to inter- .ional co-operation for tackling environmental
problem.. Aa a developing ':Olmt.ry, Mexico was particularly concel.ned with
environmental protection. His Government had set up a single body to deal with all
aspects of the environment and had drafted laws to protect endangered species and
set up special breeding-gr0unds. It had organized the protection of a very large
aroll of highland tropical forest, creatl!d nat.-.:re reserves and implemented
production-orier,t~d programmes for maintairdl\g the ecological balance.
Exploitation of resources around 'the Gulf of Mf?xico had been prohibited in order to
protect the environment, which included the s~cond largest reef zone jn the world.

44. Lead-baseu fuel was gradually beinq replacecl by a less harmful type and
various incent1',es had been introduced to en,~omage industry to move out of
den.ely-populated urban areas and reduce pollution. Increased awareness of such
problems had led to the emergence of highly active ecology groups. At the national
level, a body had been created to propose ways and means of dealing with the major
aourcllls of polllJtion and ecologJcal imbalance. Its ploposals were be1.nq
implemented by federal, state and local authorities.

45. 'lexico was a party to various international conventions and protocols on the
.nvironBIl!nt. It hdd also f;igned environmental co-o('eratior. agreements with
neighoouring countries, including Guatemala and the United States, and had ratified
the Convention on the Law or the Sea. In 1987, it had been host to two important
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meetings organized by thG Latin American countri~s, one on environmental
legislation in Latin J'.merica and the Caribbean, the other on hazardous wastes and
other subotances in the Gulf of Mexico.

46. The ~:oposed legal prlnciples for environmental protection and sustainable
development, summarized in annex I of the report of the World Commi8sion, should bL
studhd by t'he Sixth Committee with a view to their definitive adoption.

47. Environmental problems were complex and interrelated: for example,
rlesertification, which affected many parts of the world, was a natural phenomenon
aggravated by the effects of human activity. T~e time had come to reactivate
international ~o-operation on the basis of shared responsibility. The devel~ping

countries had str~8sed long before that a system of international economic
rehtionR based on the unref,tricted exploitation of resources 'X)uld not continue
indefinitely. The fai\ure to establish a new international ecunomic order had
contributed to the current crisis. Environmental concern should give a fresh
impetus to further efforts in that direction. The concept of -sustained
development-, as expounded in the report, was ~articularly relevant in that
connectionl it meant a new orientation in international relations and satfsfying
existing needs without compromising those of the future and vice versa. It called
for action on all sideg, having regard for the wide range of cultures and
ecosystems.

48. The environment could not be adequately protected unless the economic crisis
was overcome. As far as the developing countries Aere concerned, that meant the
removal of protectionist bar;iers against their exports, imprOVed terms of tra~e, a
reversal of the ~ur'ent net flow of resources and a lasting solution of the debt
problem. Not only were many countries obliged to step up their production of
commodities merely to earn foreign c~rrency, but their debt-servicing obligations
made them incapable of sustainable development. The debt burden must be
allevi'lted, with both debtors and creditors sharing the responsibility.

49. He endorsed the view exp:essed in the report that nuclear war constituted the
gre~t~st threat to the environment and that the international community should
formulate and apply a r&gime for outer space, allowing it to be used solely for
non-military purposes. The report could serve ~8 a valuable basis for multilateral
discussions, but greater consideration must be given to the preoccupations of the
developlng world.

50. Mr. NENEM.... · 'Poland) welcomed the World Commission'., report which present-,ed a
new and stimUlat.1r.~ approach to em,fronment and development. Most of its
rec..:ommendations should ':le implemented as BOOn as pc::gible. It did not, however,
addrESS satisfactorily the prublem of access to modern technologies for combating
environmental hazards. Poorer countrie9 ~uld long be unable to reach
internationally agreed levels of protection. Polund, for example, could not yet
reduce its 8ulr~1L[ e."issions in accordance with the Helsinki Protocol of 1985, it
would be able to reach that level only some 20 years after the deadline. It
therefore supported closer international co-operation in environmental protection
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and had put torward the idea of accepting as a universal principle the unrestrained
flow of technology, experience and know-how in that field. It al80 favoured the
set~ing-up of a world-level body to deal with problems of ecological security.

~l. He welcomed the decision on promotlng the tran.ter of environmental protection
technology and the document "Environmental Perspective to the Year 2000 and
Beyond", both adopted at the fourteenth session of the Governing Council of UNEP.
The document was particularly important because it reflected a broad consensus on
approaches to environmental protection.

52. Reterring to the various barriers to international 8Gtion, he said that the
arms race and political tensions were major fa~tors diverting both attention and
resources from problems of the environment and development. The ecological a8~cts

should loom large in a c~mprehensive system of international peace and security.

53. With regard to the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless, he praised
the Commission on Human Settlem~nts for having devised a Global Shelter Strategy
for the Year 2000 as a follow-~p to that initi~tive.

54. Emphasizing the need for longer-term objectives in international co-operation
within the United Nations framework, he welcomed the Nairobi ~orward-looking

Strategies for the Advancement at Women, which called for harmonization of the
strategies and programmes of all the relevant United Nations bodies.

55. Although the ninth session of the Intergovernmental Committee on Science and
T~chnology for Development had proved lo be a valuable forum, it had concen~rated

on the details of selected topics at the expense of thetr wider context. He urged
that Committee and the Centre for Science and Technology for Development to pay
more attention to the wider implications of the issues discussed.,
~6. Mr. SZEDLACSKO (Hungary) praised the work of thft Governing Council of. UNEP and
of the Intergovernmental Inter-sessional Preparatory Committee, which had produced
the document entitled "Environmental Perspective to the Year 2000 and DeyonJ". He
also welcomed the report of the World Commission which had been well receiVed at
the meeting of Eastern European States, hosted by Hungary in May. Presenting a new
and complex approach to environment and development, the report emphaa~zed the
close relationship between the natural, social and economic aspects ot
~nvironmental problems and sustainable development. It contained compr~hensive

recommendations, taking account of the importa~ce of policy at all levels and
stressing the close links with the maintenance of peace and security.

57. An international climate of peace, security and co-operatL.• , free from the
threat of nuclear war, would greatly enhance environm\!ntally sound dovelopment.
The rapidly increasing deterioration of the ftnvironment ~alled for unified efforts
by the international community at a time when military and non-military chalJ~nges

to world security, the complexity of international problems and the interdependence
a! Stat~s necessitated entirely new approaches to the problem of security. Hungary
believed environmental protection to be an integral part of the comprehensive
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internaticnal peace and secu~ity system, initiated by tha socialist countries in
1986. There were also close links between environmental issues and development
policies and practice, and environmental goals and actions must, ther~fore, be
defined in rrlation to development objectives.

58. The United Nationo and its specialized agencies should devote greater
attention to the intalrelationship of development and the environment. It was
partiCUlarly imp{)~tant. to establiolh ea.rly-warning systems for forecasting
environmental, nlltLl('!l and man-made dibdsters. UNEP shoulc\ play a greater role in
the co-ordinati"f; of eli\Tironmental co-operation and back-up activities.

59. Ms. BETHEL-DALY (Bahamas) emphasized the im~rtance of the effective
integration of women into economic developmert programmes an~ activities. The
United Nations Decade for Women and the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the
Advancement of Women had llndolJbtedly made not only Governments and organizati,ons,
but also women themselves, more aware of the significant issues. The first regul~!

update of the world survey on the [".le of women in development would help to
maintain the momentum.

60. Macro-economic plans and structural adjustment policies had too often been
implem.nt~ with little or no concern f~r their impact on women. It was
encouraging that the recent meeting of the Commonwealth Ministers for Women's
Affairs had agreed to set up an expert group to study that issue and that the
update of the world survey would deal with the same subject-matter.

61. Her Government actively BOught to promote and enhance the ~nteqration of women
in development. A special department ddvised on the formulation of policies,
established organizational links within the Government itself and with women's
orga~izations, encouraged and supported women's programmbs and organizations and
instituted programmes 3t the national level. Similar activities in any country
would benefit not only women, but the population as a whole.

62. dhe welcomed the report of the World Commission on Environment and
Development, which contained valualle warnings and recommendations. The Bahamas
was partiCUlarly concerne~ about the preservation of the marine ecosystem and
appreciat~d the assistance it had received from UNEP in the mapping of seagrass
meadows. The data collected could ~~ used by the Government to plan coastal
development without jeopardizing the coastal habitat. The Bahamas would continue
to support UNEP through contributions to the Regional Trust Fund for the
Implementation of the Action Plan for the Caribbean Environment Programme and the
Trust Pund of the Convention on International Trade and Endangered Species of Wild
"rauna and Plora.

63. She endorsed the propop~l that the Internat~~nal Year of Shelter for the
Homeless should be ~xtended in the form of a global progra~~ to guarantee shelter
for all by the year 2000, an under~aking that would require time, a great deal of
resources and, above all, a genuine commitment. A number of guidelinea and
recommendations on possible actions to be taken by Governments and other bodies had
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emerged from the t,mth sells ion of the Commission on Human Settlements. The
international community should do its utmost to implement those recommendations
under national policies. In the past year, for example, the people of the Bahamas
had benefited trom variou8 housing programmes and the Go"ernment would continue to
implement further such programmes.

64. Mr. TAIHITU (Indonesia) 8aid that in the long term it was undesirable that
economic problems should relegate the important issues before the Committee to the
sidelines. New developments in science and technology had profound implications
f~r the social and economic developm~nt of the developing countries, yet they
seemed to be losing support in the multUateral context. The Vienna Programme of
Action had not been implemented Ind the technological gap between developed and
developing countries had widened. The Governments of the developing countries bore
primary responsibilty to,· harnessing science and technology for national
development, but international co-operation remained indispensable and th~ United
Nations had a crucial role to play. The report of the Intergovernmental committee
confirmed that point, and the new approach, initiated in 1986 to bridge the gap
between the global context and specific countries, was expected to make the
activities of the United Nations more substantive. He hoped that the end-of-decade
review of the Programme of Action scheduled for the tenth session of the
Intergovernmental COIIIIIIittee would reactivate the implementation of the Vienna
'rogramme of Action, to which end adequate financing was essential. The new Fund
for Science and Technology for Development should fill the gap, pending
implementation of the tina~cing system referred to in the programme of Action, by
co-operating with the Centre on Science and Tp.chnology for Development.

65. The increasing loss of productive land through environmental degradation was a
mattel: of serious concern not only for the countries concerned but for the world at
large. The General Assembly should therefore support the recommendations in the
Secretary-General'. report (A/42/50l). T~e Intergovernmental Committee had an
important contribution to make, and the degree to which that contribution was taken
into consideration would measure the lJuccess Ul failure of co-ordination in the
United Nations system.

66. The International Year ot Shelter for the Homeless had highlighted the fact
that huge numbers of people, particularly in the developing countries, lived in
sub-standard dwellings and were denied social services and employment. The
encouraging responsw8 by Governments duriny the International Year must be
tranalated into action. The new agenda for human settlements should constitute a
valurJle input in UNCHS's medium-term plan 1990-1995. His own country had
incorporated the solution ot problems of human settlement in its national
development plans, which took into account the needs of lower-income segments of
society. The mobilization of national efforts must be m~tched by international
8upport, and the momentum of the International Year must be kept up as long as so
many people lacked adeq~attl shelter.

67. Despite their vast potential, women were relegated to the sidelines in most
countries. Hence the importance of the United Nations role in integrating women in
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development. His delegation welcomed the intention of the commission on the Status
of Women to ensure implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking StrategiNI by
focusing on 15 priority issues. Indonesia was a member of the eo.mi•• ion and had
always supported equal rights and opportunities for WOIlIen in development.

68. The Brundtland report was a timely reminder of the problem of envi ~mental

degradation. Its most important achievement was to harmonize the cor of
ecological ba14nce and economic progress, emphasizing the need to m~~~ rent
needs without compromising the well-being of future generatiol's. Hi& delegation
endorsed the repert's basic premise that poverty was a major cau.e and .ffect of
global environmental problems. In that connection the international community
could not do better th n to take concrete action to eradicate world poverty and
i nequa 11ty •

69. Mr. KIURU and), speaking on behalf of the Nordic countrie., said that
UNCHS had play atalytic role in seour l.-.g the broad consenaus on the most
effective mean~ solVing human settlements problems. The Nordic countries had
approved the 1982 decision to make the Tntprnational Year of Shelter for the
Homeless into a three-stage pr~ess ext 1 to th~ year 2000. The first stage of
that proces~ and the activities of the, national Year itself had prOVided a
basis for national strategies and for the Global Strategy for Sh~lter to the
Year 2000.

10. Widespr~ad improvement of the housing situation was possible despite the lack
of essential resources. Many resources, particularly human energy and ingenuity,
were under utilized, and in many countries the strategy should be based on greater
use of local materials. Public agencies alone could not provide shelter, rather it
was the task of Governments to mobilize local and informal resources.

11. The growth of large cities was a threat to shelter strategies, as the UNCHS
report pointed out. Migration to the large cities should be curbed and
decentralization policies implemented, as the Brundtland report had also indicated.

12. With respect to the follow-up to the International Year, further action on
shelter must remain a priority of UNCHS, despite the disbanding of the special
secretariat, for the Global Strategy would require support in Ihe year. to come.
Integrated action would be required from UNCHS, but it muat keep the central goal
in mind: in its ~mplementation of UNDP human settlement. projects, for example, it
should not focus exclusively on improvement of housing conditions in a given area
but provide innovative examples for other areas and other countries. UNHCS enjoyed
a good reputation and it would be further strength.ned by a succes.ful follow-up to
the International Year. The Nordic dell-gat ions therefore supported the "raft
de~ision submitted by the Economic and Social Council to the General Assembly.

13. Mr. SAAB (Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations) said that
it was accepted the.t wome~ bore the main responsibility for gro~i~~ food in rueal
areas and that they should be recognized as key protagonistR in the alleviation of
poverty and improvement of food security. FAO could not achieve its goals without
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the support of rural women. In that connection, the Forward-Looking Strategies
adopted at Nairobi specifically referred to two FAO initiatives on rural women.

74. FAO had co-sponsored a meeting in Finland on women in development checklists
and guidelinetl for use in-house, and a workshop had recently been held at Harare as
part of the FAO project "Improving the Effectiveness of Agricultural Extension
Services in R1aching Rural Women in Africa". FhO's second report on the
implementation of the Programme of Action of the World Conference on Agarian Reform
and Rural Development was based, inter alia, on 50 country progress reports a~d it
contained a chapter on the role of women in rural development. The report would be
submitted to the 1987 FAO Conference, which would also have before it a document
entitled "Women in Agriculture and Rural Developmentz FAO's Programme
Directl ns". FAO had also taken part in the post-Nairobi meeting of donors on
women ill development and it W/!.S to act as convener of two of the sub-groups.

75. In the context of its leadership role in the ACC Task Force on Rural
Development, FAO had initiated inter-agency activities for implementing the
Forward-looking Strategies. In the Task Force FAO would continue to encourage
greater inter-agency co-operation concerning rural women and it would support
parallel inter-agency initiatives in other ACC bodies.

76. He gave seve.:I1 examples of FAO's long involvement with environmental and
conservation issues, noting that its work provided internationally accepted
frameworks for tackling those prot-lalllb. FAO was seeking to emphasize! the
environmental component of its dp.velopment activities through an inter-departmental
mechanism pupported by an Environment Co-ordinaHng Centre. It had recently begun
implementing environmental impact asseS8men~ procedures for those of its projects
wh:ch might have negative environment effects. Environmental guidelin.s would also
be "sed to improve project formulation.

77. With regard to drought and desertification, FAO believed that the major
environmental issue in its work was the management and conservation of the
productive capacity of natural resources ~here food production waS concerned, the
FAO Global Information and Early warning ~ystem played an important roleJ
agro-meteorological anel crop monitoring in the Sahel since 1977 had made it
possible to alert the international community of likely shortfalls in prodl' tion in
time for remedial action to be taken. FAO gave apecidl attention to water
r~sources, and forestry had an important contribution to make in combating
drought. To increase awareness of th... threat to forests, in 1985 the FAO Council
had proclaimed the International Year of the Forest, and a Tropical Forestry A~tion

Plan had been developed jointly with LNDP, UNEP, the World Bank and the donor
community. In view of the key rol~ of livestock producti0n in areas affected hy
drought, FAO gave considerable emphasis to the management of grazing lands.

78. In conclusion he stressed that it was t l ~Qugh those and similar programmes and
projects that FAO carried out its ongoing co. Itment to environmentally sustainable
development.
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79. Mr. FANG Xiao (China) noted that his delegation had already spoken at length
on the environment in a plenary meeting of the General ADsembly. It hoped that the
Committee would adopt suitable resolutions on decisions 14/13 and 14/14 of the
Governing Council of UNBP. In recent years UNEP had done much to promote
international co-operation and had helped to establi9h models of sustainable
development in several countries. His delegation commended that work and hoped it
would continue.

80. China had made environmental protection a fundamentdl State policy and it&
de~alopment policies were consistent with the concept of sustainable development.
Nevertheless, his Government still had many ~nvironmental protection problems and
it ~,s ready to wolk with all Governments to Attain the objectives of sustainabl~

devolopment both nationally and internationally.

81. His delegation endorsed the appeals made in the Committee for increased
international co-op6~ation in eeience and technology, for th~ economic development
of the developing countries hinged thereon. It was regrettable that some quarters
preferred bilateral co-operation to multilateral co-operation wfthin ~he United
Nations system. There were several reasons why bilateral co-op~ration could not
replace multilateral co-operation. First, scientific and technological questions
.nd social and economic problems could be resolved only by collective efforts.
Sr~ond, multilateral co-operation promoted the collective self-reliance of the
developing countries ~nd imptoved North-South relations. Third, bilate "al and
multilateral co-operation supplemented each other. Fourth, the solution of global
problems required global arrangements. His delegation therefore hoped that the
United Nations would give renewed impetus to the implementation of the Vienna
Programme of Actio~.

82. China expres~ed the same support and expectation of the Fund for Science and
Technology for Development as it had had for the former Financing Sy~tem for
Science and Technology for Developmen~, and called on all countries, the developed
countries in particular, to make greater financial contributions to the new Fund.
The Centre on Scien=e and Technology for Development should continue to function,
for it had a unique role to play. it should review the implementation of the
Vienna Programme of Action and seek to rekindle the enthusiasm for international
co-operation in science and technOLogy which the Vienna Conference had aroused.

The meeting rose at l.~~.


